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Abstract 
Gulf Cooperation Council countries have been offering opportunities to at-
tract global investors for a while. Yet, the strong tension between the existing 
government structures and the democratic elements that are needed for in-
vestments to flourish creates a complicated economic environment. Besides, 
the external dynamics sourced from international relations in the region add a 
new dimension to the problem. For many economies of the same characteris-
tics, governmental supports for entrepreneurial activities rise as a natural so-
lution for many problems. Is it the case for the Gulf States, too? This study, 
first, draws a framework in order to explore the extent of the new entrepre-
neur-led growth policies in the region and relates the possible policies to the 
existing economic problems. Then, three markets, the Kuwaiti labor market 
which is a good representative of other Gulf States’ labor markets, renewable 
energy markets and biotechnology markets which have increasing roles in 
new industrial policies, are studied to examine the challenges and the oppor-
tunities created by these government policies. The study reveals numerous 
opportunities offered to entrepreneurs and investors, however further re-
quirements to improve the conditions necessary for entrepreneur-led growth 
are advised as policy purposes. 
 

Keywords 
Entrepreneurship, Economic Growth, Gulf Cooperation Countries, Industrial 
Policies 

 

1. Introduction 

As the importance of entrepreneurial abilities are emphasized by academia in 
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recent decades, both the industrialized and developing economies in practice, 
are focusing their policies on innovation and technology creation. Because one 
of the most important engines of research and development (R & D) is the en-
trepreneurial ability, the entrepreneurs’ role in this policy transformation is of 
special interest. This study focuses on the causes and effects of new growth poli-
cies followed by the Gulf States to manage the economic activities in getting 
ready for the post-oil age. The opportunities and challenges created by these 
policies and impact of the policies on entrepreneurs and investors are the major 
concerns of this study. 

Unfortunately, the conflict environment in the Middle East North Africa re-
gion is not providing the necessary pre-conditions for a sustainable economic 
growth of the countries in the region. The political environment and monarchial 
structure of governments also are not helping in taking healthy economic deci-
sions. Yet, for the last ten years, the World’s economy has been enforcing the 
policy makers in the region to diversify the economic production and to support 
the markets. Figure 1 shows that since 1960 the World’s output has increased 
almost eight times. Obviously, the production boom of the last half century has 
been reflected on energy demand, too. Taking the major production technolo-
gies and the available energy resources of that time into account, almost 95% 
share of fossil fuels in total energy consumption in 1960 is not surprising. How-
ever, Figure 2 shows that the use of fossil fuels has decreased over time. Not on-
ly the improvement of technologies related to the alternative energy sources such 
as renewable energy, also the volatile oil prices and the stringent control of oil 
producer countries on oil supply starting from mid-1970’s motivated the indu-
strialized countries to exert efforts in adopting their production process to al-
ternative energy uses. Industry 4.0, which can be simply defined as a set of strat-
egies to equip industries with less costly and more environmental friendly, new 
technologies to create and enhance competitive advantage for developed coun-
tries against the competitive advantage of unskilled-labor intensive industries in 
 

 
Figure 1. World’s total ouput. Source: https://data.worldbank.org/. 
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Figure 2. Share of fossil fuel consumption in total energy consumption. Source:  
https://data.worldbank.org/. 
 
developing countries is a strong example of such efforts. The oil dependency has 
been a problem for industrialized countries for a long-time period. The increase 
of use of alternative energy sources is only %10 over 50 years but recently in an 
accelerating trend. As Figure 3 shows, the world oil supply has been more than 
the demand for the last two years. All the evidence shows that oil dependency of 
industrialization period is coming to the end and a new period in industrializa-
tion that can be named as a post-oil age is coming, enforcing the oil producers to 
take precautionary actions. In Figure 3, projections point continuation of low oil 
prices. The oil demand growth is expected to decrease in the following years in-
cluding last quarter of 2017. Price of oil decreased to under $45 per barrel lately, 
driving a 23 percent fall in export revenue for Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) 
countries from 2014 to 2015. The decrease in oil income has created additional 
problems in the region such as a liquidity crisis in the banking sector, increasing 
costs of borrowing, and increasing dependency to Chinese markets. China’s 
share is estimated to reach $160 billion in the export market and $135 billion in 
the import market by 2020. Although trading with China, a leading oil consum-
er, an effective strategy to smooth out the effects of decreasing Western demand 
on GCC oil, this leaves GCC economies exposed to the Chinese economy, facing 
many risks [1]. 

An obvious cure to adverse economic effects of volatile oil prices is the diver-
sification of the production in the economy, and an obvious cure to high expo-
sure to a dominant oil demander is the diversification of trading partners. These 
procurements are now at the agenda of policy-makers in the region, but liquidi-
ty-troubles raise the price of capital in GCC countries, and make it difficult to 
realize the policy changes. The increasing government budget deficits has been 
financed through issuing sovereign bonds in all of six GCC countries since 2014, 
confronting the risk of crowding out the private investments in the region. In  
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Figure 3. World oil production and consumption balance. Source: Short-term Energy 
Outlook, November 2017. 
 
addition, taking the adverse effects of sovereign debts on the private sector, 
which is planned to be expanded, GCC governments are reforming their policies 
further towards foreign investors. Thus, these reforms can attract foreign entre-
preneurs towards GCC countries. 

According to the GCC Statistics Center, in 2014, the combined GDP of the 
GCC countries was $1.6 trillion, and more than half of that value, $861 billion, 
was coming from exports. The foreign direct investment (FDI) stock held in 
GCC countries was $311 billion; $216 billion in Saudi Arabia, $20 billion in 
Oman, $18.7 billion in Bahrain, $31 billion in Qatar, $15.3 billion in Kuwait, and 
$10 billion in the United Arab Emirates. The GCC region appeals to foreign in-
vestors, due to not only its large size, but also its increasing openness to interna-
tional trade and potential capacity for entrepreneurs. World Bank Report, Doing 
Business 2017: Equal Opportunity for All (2017) analyzes and compares 190 
economies in terms of business environment and points two GCC countries, 
United Arab Emirates (UAE) and Bahrein as two of the top ten global improvers 
especially in opening their economies to foreign investments. In the near future, 
the FDI inflows to GCC economies is expected to increase at higher rates as a 
result of the world economies’ recovery and the governments’ policies that aim 
to attract foreign investors. 

Unfortunately, the policies of GCC countries send two sharply contrasting 
messages to the interested investors. The removal of some regulations and re-
ductions in the existing red tape is strongly encouraging. On the other hand, 
continued restrictions on foreign labor and widely varying business regulations 
remain to complicate projects and frustrate growth in entrepreneurial activities. 
Historically, the GCC governments have possessed strong control over their 
economies. Although they progress towards market liberalization, the timing 
and the form of policy changes still make it possible that governments can in-
fluence the direction of the economic development. In this study, analysis of re-
newable energy and biotechnology industries in the region exemplifies that in-
vestors who managed to overcome these challenges however, may enjoy these 
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regulations as a protection shield that constructs a “welcome” barrier to any po-
tential competitor: A conflicting process for creating entrepreneur-led growth. 

This study aims to combine a macroeconomic perspective on explaining why 
entrepreneurial activities are important for GCC economies’ development and a 
microeconomic perspective on analyzing the business environment in GCC, fo-
cusing on the challenges and opportunities waiting for the entrepreneurs. It uses 
case analysis method to explore and explain these challenges and opportunities 
that are majorly sourced from geographical, institutional, and cultural factors, 
and searches for the further requirements to achieve successful results. To this 
aim three markets are analyzed as case studies. 

The first market is the labor market in Kuwait, which is a good representative 
of labor markets in GCC countries. The analysis explores the need for entrepre-
neurs through investigating the existing problems, and potential ones with the 
expansion of private sector. Entrepreneurial activities rise as a natural solution 
for the problems. The second one is the renewable energy sector, and also eco-
logical modernization efforts are studied. The analysis explores the rationale be-
hind supporting an industry by governments’ policies. It explains that environ-
mental concerns are not in the focus of GCC governments’ agenda. However, as 
oil incomes become more volatile and the climate change becomes increasingly 
threatening, the solar-power industry in GCC countries could be taken as a se-
rious new opportunity for GCC investors and entrepreneurs. Third case on 
search is the biotechnology sector. The analysis explores the role of institutions 
in development of subsidized industries. It explains that entrepreneurs in the 
GCC countries can benefit from government’s R & D subsidies if more collabo-
ration among the institutions is accomplished. 

The organization of the paper is as follow: The second section reviews the re-
lated growth theories in order to draw a theoretical framework in analyzing the 
attitudes of GCC governments towards economic liberalization. It brings the re-
lated literature in for questioning the role of entrepreneurial activities in GCC 
countries’ development policies. Next two sections discuss the major challenges 
and opportunities that entrepreneurs face in GCC countries, in theory and in 
practice. The study uses case studies in the fifth section to analyze these chal-
lenges and opportunities. It concludes with the discussion of the further needs in 
policies, taking both the domestic and international impacts of entrepreneurial 
activities into account. 

2. Theoretical Perspectives 
2.1. Entrepreneurial Activities and Growth 

Classical growth theory, which is criticized to be left wanting, regarding the em-
pirical evidence, emphasizes the capital accumulation as the major determinant 
of economic growth that is triggered by random technological shocks. New 
growth theory extends the classical growth theory by arguing that the capital ac-
cumulation and technological improvements are the results of economic growth 
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as well as the cause. The new growth theory focuses on the ability to invent and 
utilize new technologies. In that respect, the theory emphasizes the importance 
of knowledge. The utilization process creates spillovers so that knowledge and 
the new technology endogenously accumulate by the incorporation of Schum-
peterian entrepreneurial ability [2]. In that respect, the knowledge spillover 
theory of entrepreneurship underlines the important role of individuals in the 
economic growth. The theory relates the spillover of the tacit knowledge and the 
entrepreneurship. It explains the entrepreneurial opportunities that were gener-
ally assumed exogenous in the growth theories, as endogenous being trans-
formed from the new knowledge by a special set of skills, intelligence, and vi-
sion. 

In that respect, the entrepreneurial ability, which is the source of creation of 
the new knowledge, technology, and consequently the economic growth, is 
sourced from the knowledge. Therefore, it should be supported by a proper en-
vironment. The financial markets are a special part of the required environment. 
In order to cover the costs, especially R & D costs, entrepreneurs seek for help 
from financial markets. Investments on entrepreneurial activities certainly bear 
risks of entrepreneur’s failure. Moreover, the other macroeconomic measures of 
the hosting country may impose additional risks. Therefore, governments’ policy 
actions result in significant consequences, some of which may be detrimental on 
entrepreneurial opportunities. 

2.2. Use of Foreign Direct Investments 

Related literature does not argue against policies to attract foreign direct invest-
ment (FDI) even for fragile transition economies, but it does give a reason to be 
selective. Theories backed up with new growth theory supports the use of FDI, 
not because FDI is a financial source, but the transfer of technology and the in-
novations that comes along with it may trigger a technological expansion. In-
stead of relying on a few sectors, extending the production over different sectors 
is more favorable in terms of both economic growth and social development [3]. 
The GCC economies, rentierstates having troubles with volatile oil revenues, are 
in desire to follow new, productive, and effective development policies, like 
many other growth-oriented economies. Thus, they should try to attract new 
entrepreneurs in sectors such as technology-intensive sectors that have many 
“spillover effects” by giving rise to new technologies and knowledge. 

2.3. Industrial Policies: Investing on the Right Sector, Developing 
the Right Institutions 

Due to almost-collapsed market economies after 2008, the idea of using indus-
trial policies and coordinated government actions to support certain industries 
became a broad consensus [4]. However, directing the national resources to-
wards chosen industries to restructure the economy may dramatically fail, re-
sulting in many unexpected consequences. The success of industrial policies de-
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pends on many factors. Due to the uncertainties in human interactions, the 
structure and quality of existing institutions is of special importance in achieving 
efficient exchange mechanisms. However, not all economies give rise to strong 
institutions that lead growth and development. Indeed, in some economies mal-
functioning institutions is the major determinant of stagnancy in the society [5]. 
The existence of the resources does not guarantee the success. Especially, the 
developing economies, which can quickly absorb the existing technologies from 
the industrialized countries generally, have trouble in the production process. 
Contracting failures explain most of the differences in technology diffusion 
among countries of similar resource capacities. 

The successful industrial policies cannot be guaranteed, but the following 
conditions work to draw a theoretical framework. First, the legal framework, and 
how they are applied play a crucial role in the business environment. In that re-
spect, even if unintentionally, the government is always a part of the economic 
activity. Second, unrealistic development goals result in failure. The endowments 
and comparative advantages of the economy have to be taken into account in 
developing the economic strategies. Third, the learning society, which is able to 
disseminate higher rate of technological progress is the leading actor of sustain-
able growth and development. Given the fact that the markets are not efficient in 
producing public goods, government should follow a proper prescription care-
fully to increase the learning capacity of the society. Fourth, governments can 
stimulate innovative entrepreneurial activities, which constitute a motion engine 
of the learning society, only through a well-designed program. Government’s 
provision of required infrastructural investments and coordination of collective 
activities are sine qua non in facilitating the clusters that can ease many chal-
lenges faced by entrepreneurs. The quality of the instruments and the way that 
they are practiced are as important as choosing the proper instruments and tar-
gets [6]. 

2.4. Institutions in Managing the Entrepreneurial Activities 

Studies show a two-way link between the institutions and entrepreneurial activi-
ties. The existing institutions shape the entrepreneurial activities in many di-
mensions such as number, effectiveness, and probability of success. In addition, 
the entrepreneurial activities make the institutional changes. Individuals and 
organizations are increasingly engaging in creative activities, making the ele-
ments of counter-culture be transformed into social entrepreneurship, and en-
forcing an institutional change. Moreover, institutional changes that result from 
entrepreneurial activities occur, unexpectedly [7]. Although it is not the direct 
intention of the entrepreneurs to change the institutional structure in the socie-
ty, the self-interested purposes of their activities cause the required changes. An 
entrepreneur, driven by profit incentives, introduces new products and new ac-
tivities to markets, which have not been available earlier. In this regard, entre-
preneurs coordinate markets across space and time, and accounts for technolo-
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gical progress and growth, effectively. In order to benefit from the entrepre-
neurs’ ability, they must be given at least a controlled freedom to act on their 
ideas [8]. 

Bringing different literatures together, it can be concluded that without the 
governmental support, the contribution of entrepreneurial activities to growth 
and development process is only limited, and even sometimes result in rise of 
malfunctioning institutions and systematic errors in production. However, the 
government’s hand in the economy should not restrict the entrepreneurs’ capac-
ity to coordinate the markets and transform the economy. 

2.5. Theories in Action in GCC 

Kamal El-Wassal shows that trade liberalization in GCC region is statistically 
and positively correlated with imports and trade balance, only because of oil ex-
ports. When he excludes oil exports from his calculations, he finds that trade li-
beralization has a negative effect on the trade balances of Arab countries [9]. 
Because of the institutional weaknesses, poor physical infrastructure, and lack of 
skilled labor in these countries, these results are not surprising. Due to the cur-
rent low price of oil and its long-term unsustainability, El-Wassel’s results [9] 
have strong policy recommendations. Especially, oil revenue dependent GCC 
countries must attract investment in more sectors, while developing their infra-
structure, finding a dependable source of skilled labor, and working on the ne-
cessary institutions. 

Al-Iriani in 2007 [10], finds a bi-directional relationship between FDI and 
GDP in the GCC countries i.e. inward FDI have increased the GDP growth, and 
at the same time, high GDP growth has attracted more FDI into GCC countries. 
Although these countries have the potential to finance their own development 
through their domestic investment, FDI provide the “spillover effect” that is ac-
claimed by endogenous growth theories. The inward FDI has the potential to 
provide more than what the accumulation of physical and human capital can 
add to the economic growth. Opportunities to improve the existing physical and 
human capital, facilities that ease the transfer and diffusion of new technologies, 
systems to increase the managerial efficiency and entrepreneurial abilities are 
only few of the benefits. 

The oil sector in GCC has little linkages with the other sectors and provides 
little technology transfer and innovation. Therefore, high FDI flows to the oil 
sector are not favorable. GCC countries should be selective in attracting FDI. 
Because of the bi-directional causality between GDP growth and FDI in GCC 
countries, growth is an important measure to attract FDI [10]. However, policies 
directed only to attract FDI may not be sufficient, and instead efforts should be 
directed at other sources of growth. Policies that are supposed to attract inward 
FDI and to lead long-term economic growth should also prevent the negative 
short-term effects of investments. In this regard, well-organized and well-ma- 
naged institutions should support the policies and follow up their performances. 
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Theoretical and empirical studies support selective policies followed by GCC 
countries in their economic transformation. The policies should aim to attract 
higher investment in sectors with large knowledge spillover effects, to diversify 
the economy to be less reliant on oil industry, to develop physical infrastructure 
and human capital. GCC countries, which are conservative with weak institu-
tions historically, are planning, at least on paper, to renovate and found institu-
tions that can lead effective entrepreneurial activities. The new institutions are to 
choose and attract appropriate kind of FDI through establishment of investment 
agencies, to improve the local regulatory environment and rule of law, to devel-
op the local financial markets, and to follow up the performances of transparent 
macroeconomic policies. On the contrary, new social institutions built upon the 
freedom for entrepreneurs are generally harmful to the monarchic structures of 
the states, and this is where the conflict arises. 

Considering the Middle East and North Africa region for its economic meas-
ures, institutions and culture, the development policies that do not take the soci-
ological structure of the region and existing institutions into consideration can-
not be successful. The existent monarchies and dictatorships in the region are 
not compatible with market systems, and the expectation of a fast democratiza-
tion process is naïve. However, the rulers are more open to use of national in-
novation systems to develop a private sector, which is dominated by entrepre-
neurs. In that sense, entrepreneurial activities can cure many immediate growth 
and development problems, while leading a way to future democratization in the 
long-run. Although the regulations may distort business environment, harm 
creativity, and innovation incentives of entrepreneurs, the supports may provide 
profit opportunities. In that sense, the role of governments is both destructive 
and constructive, at the same time [11]. 

3. Challenges 

Growth of GCC has been halved since 2014, “growing by oil and slowing by oil” 
[12]. Some of the challenges most often associated with the business environ-
ment in the region, such as high unemployment, labor market rigidities, scarcity 
of skilled labor, the large share of public-sector employment, the problems 
caused by weak education system and strong regulations, are addressed in this 
section. 

The problem of high unemployment among nationals, especially the youth 
unemployment is expected to increase because of increasing labor supply, wan-
ing public sectors, skill mismatches, high reservation wages, and rigidities in la-
bor and product markets. In response to high rates of unemployment, nationa-
lization of labor force has been the primary policy of the governments in the re-
gion. For a long time, the governments in the region are following labor market 
policies and regulations to substitute the nationals for foreigners. However, the 
regulation of labor market and enforcement of nationals’ employment also result 
in the labor market inefficiency in GCC. The nationalization policies are applied 

https://doi.org/10.4236/me.2018.91008


M. Isik 
 

 

DOI: 10.4236/me.2018.91008 134 Modern Economy 
 

through different means across the region, from use of quotas on number of na-
tionals employed to employment barriers for foreigners and complicated dis-
missal regulations for nationals. Bahrein and Oman have been using relatively 
more market oriented policies to create incentives for nationals to be employed 
in private sector rather than waiting for public jobs. The public-sector jobs have 
been regarded as a way of distributing the oil revenue in the country for many 
years. In this respect, the employment policies of dominant public sector create 
significant differences between the working environment of public and private 
sectors [13]. Through the nationalization policies, governments have been trying 
to shift the employment structure from public dominant to market oriented. 
However, the success of these policies is arguable. Whether the nationalization 
policy working or not, the size of the unemployment problem indicates that 
these regulations will not be removed soon [14]. The effect of nationalization 
policies on entrepreneurial activities is complicated. These policies both consti-
tute incentive for young people to start their own business instead of waiting for 
public jobs and at the same time cause higher explicit and implicit costs for the 
foreign investors and prevent their entry to the country. 

Labor that is supposed to be a variable factor of production is transformed 
into a semi-fixed one by nationalization polices and poor education system. The 
education system in the GCC countries has improved much in the last few dec-
ades in quantity, but the quality is of question. Firms in the region still complain 
about nationalization policies that oblige them to employ the low skills or mis-
match of skills that result from the inappropriate means and methods used in 
education and not elaborating on required skills for non-oil sectors [15]. As a 
result of nationalization policies to some extent, the segmented labor market is a 
characteristic of the region. Many skilled workers accept unskilled labor jobs, 
but the unemployment rates are highest among the more educated employees. 
At the same time, public sector offers better opportunities with lower expecta-
tions, causing lower incentives for young generations to improve their skills. 
Compared to private sector, public sector jobs offer greater job security, higher 
wages, and more benefits. Being more interested in public-sector jobs, which 
value diplomas over skills, education choices are more likely to be irrelevant to 
market demand. Nationals rather prefer waiting for a public-sector job. Indeed, 
more highly educated are willing to wait longer [16]. 

The large public sector increases the fiscal burden on countries, and inhibits 
long-term solutions through crowding out the private sector. Inefficient job cre-
ation in public sector increases the fiscal burden on the state and limits the re-
sources for the private sector to innovate and to revitalize the economy. Due to 
the decreasing oil revenues, governments in the region feel the fiscal burden of 
the large public sectors more strongly. A policy change regarding the public em-
ployment is not surprising. In that sense, the opportunities exist or created for 
entrepreneurs are of special importance in the region. 

Strict regulations constitute a major problem for entrepreneurs. Regulations 

https://doi.org/10.4236/me.2018.91008


M. Isik 
 

 

DOI: 10.4236/me.2018.91008 135 Modern Economy 
 

on recruitment and dismissal are more restrictive in GCC than any other 
emerging market; firms in the region identify labor regulations as the major 
constraint in expanding their businesses [17]. The labor market rigidities signif-
icantly limit the job creation in private sector in the GCC and slow down the 
firms’ responses to positive changes in the economic climate. In order to en-
courage the private sector to create new jobs for the millions of young people 
joining the labor force in the next few years, GCC countries should improve the 
regulations of the labor market. 

A competitive business environment is highly advised in fast-growth oriented 
studies [16]. However, the business environment of transition economies may be 
fragile to face such competition. A gradual transformation into a more competi-
tive market can be a good start to provide incentives for entrepreneurs. Reduc-
tion in entry barriers curbs incumbents’ market power and rents. Stronger com-
petition in GCC markets will also reduce the bargaining position of employers 
and be essential to raising growth rates over the long term. 

Instead of short-term solutions to economic problems in the MENA region, 
long-term focused reforms should be designed. Especially, under recent political 
concerns and conflicts, growth oriented steps are not expected to be taken. Poli-
cies such as promoting local employment or supporting incumbent companies 
are unlikely to be changed [18]. In that respect, foreign entrepreneurs who are 
interested in doing business in the GCC countries are enforced to handle the 
challenges. However, changing political order and decreasing oil demand forcing 
the policy makers to adopt more economic reforms than they like to do in the 
GCC states in the near future. 

4. Opportunities 

Opportunities for entrepreneurs in the region majorly stem from the adaptation 
strategies of GCC governments, focusing on government-supported infrastruc-
ture, research-intensive industries, and labor-intensive small and medium-sized 
enterprises. The financial services industry, possible privatizations, and policy 
changes related to the oil industries are also potential sources. 

Infrastructural projects not only provide jobs in the short-term, also boost 
long-term economic growth by the accumulation of both human and physical 
capital. GCC countries already have the best infrastructural services in the 
MENA region, but market oriented new polices require new infrastructural in-
vestments that give many profit opportunities rise. In addition, infrastructural 
projects constitute significant source for job creation to confront the expected 
unemployment in the next few years. As of 2016, infrastructure services and 
construction in total employ approximately 20 percent of the employed labor. It 
is estimated that through 2020, GCC countries need to commit approximately 6 
percent of their GDP into infrastructural development in order to maintain the 
current momentum [19]. 

A small number of domestic actors dominate the GCC banking sector and the 
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majority of ownership rights belong to the governments. The prospected libera-
lization of the banking sector can help countries to achieve economic diversifica-
tion through expanding credit opportunities to entrepreneurs, small and me-
dium enterprises. GCC countries are World Trade Organization (WTO) mem-
bers, and commitments enforce each country to at least some degree of liberali-
zation in their banking sector. However, trade reforms vary from one to another, 
being joined the WTO on different times. In order to both meet the commit-
ments by General Agreement on Trade in Services (GATS) and ensure long- 
term growth, the banking sectors are likely to become much more competitive in 
recent years. Possible asset sell-offs in banking sector points to interesting in-
vestment opportunities [20]. 

How the investments are allocated and the strategies are implemented are 
more important than the total R & D expenditures. A comparative analysis of 
GCC countries with BRIC countries (Brazil, Russia, India, and China) reveals 
that these countries invest heavily in research and development, and use national 
innovation systems in developing human capital, establishing an R & D envi-
ronment, and developing a future-oriented industrial base [21]. The R & D ac-
tivities are still mostly led by government investments and have not yet followed 
by the private sector. Although the use of national innovation systems and do-
minant role of the governments in growth is still subject to discussion, this ap-
proach certainly offers an opportunity for those entrepreneurs in the GCC re-
gion, who can take advantage of highly government subsidized local R & D ac-
tivities. 

If R & D activities are to be centrally planned, the high-quality institutions are 
specifically important. Early efforts in developing a private-sector marine bio-
technology industry in Oman that has diverse, living marine resources and ra-
pidly growing educational and R & D infrastructure to develop a commercial 
marine biotechnology industry were not completely successful because of the 
lack of collaboration between research institutions [22]. 

Characteristics of geographical sources are as important as high-quality insti-
tutions in development process. Given the general weather condition of the re-
gion, GCC has a significant potential and comparative advantage in solar-power 
generation. Production of large amounts of solar energy to export, which is re-
cently in the agenda of all GCC countries, fits in many strategic plans, which 
target economic growth and social development at the same time. Solar-power, 
which becomes a strong alternative to oil with the recent technological develop-
ments in energy efficiency, is expected to reduce burden of highly subsidized 
domestic energy consumption. In order to accelerate the development of the so-
lar-power sector, governments’ efforts in stimulating the R & D activities and 
new solar-power innovations prepare GCC infrastructure for a post-oil age. 
These potential benefits are combined with public attention of acting against 
climate change in GCC countries and in the world [23]. 

Table 1 summarizes the challenges and opportunities that are discussed  
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Table 1. Challenges and opportunities for the entrepreneurs in the region. 

Challenges 

• Labor market challenges 

o Nationalization policies 

o Dominant public sector 

o Differences of working conditions between public and private sectors 

• Lack of competitiveness 

• Lack of infrastructure for research and development 

• Lack of skilled workers 

• Education system 

• High regulation 

Opportunities 

• Young population 

• Governments’ support for entrepreneurs 

• Prospected liberalization of banking system 

• Existence of resources and conditions that may lead to comparative 
advantage in non-oil sectors 

• Centrally planned but market friendly policies 

 
above. The cases studied in the section 5 explore and exemplify these challenges 
and opportunities. 

5. Cases 
5.1. Kuwaiti Labor Market 

The Kuwaiti labor market is a good representative of the larger GCC labor mar-
ket. As of June 2016, 55 percent of the total Kuwaiti population is under the age 
of 25 and 19 percent of the total population is between the age of 15 and 25, 
pointing on the high rates of entries to labor force. 76 percent of Kuwaiti work-
ers are working in government sector and only 21 percent is working in the pri-
vate sector. 65 percent of non-Kuwaiti workers are working in private sector. A 
high youth unemployment rate among nationals is the major problem, and it is 
clear that it will continue for some time. Like other GCC countries, Kuwait has 
been relying heavily on oil revenues to provide jobs in state owned and related 
enterprises. However, given the current employment and population statistics 
and decreasing oil revenues, the government sector will be unable to offer the 
existing conditions to large number of young Kuwaitis entering the labor mar-
ket. Moreover, the private sector as of today is not expected to be able to provide 
the jobs needed to handle new entries to labor force. 

Kuwait is one of the first countries in GCC in realizing the oil revenue threat 
and acting to take precautionary policies. As policy-makers in Kuwait enact new 
laws and create various incentives, the number of private businesses is conti-
nuously growing. However, the expansion of private business environment is 
mainly utilized by a few “well-known merchant families,” which have developed 
as quasi-monopolistic entities over the last few decades. Although the growth of 
job creation in private sector has been higher than the growth in public sector in 
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recent years, the concentration of entrepreneurial activities among a few families 
does not seem to be evidence of a well-functioning free market. 

In order to deal with youth employment, the Kuwaiti government, like the 
other governments in the region, has been exerting efforts to nationalize the la-
bor force, which is called “Kuwaitization” for more than a few decades. The 
process involves providing priority to national candidates in public sector hiring. 
At the same time, Kuwaiti government has been encouraging the private sector 
to follow the same procedure. 

There are two main challenges in adaptation of the private sector to “nationa-
lization” process, other than the availability of jobs. First challenge is related to 
the difficulty of matching the needs of the private sector to the skills, qualifica-
tions, and experiences of workers in the labor market. The focus of higher edu-
cation in the region is often towards public employment, prioritizing the degrees 
offered by diplomas over the development of marketable skills. The second chal-
lenge is sourced from the general attitudes towards private sector jobs among 
GCC nationals. Kuwaiti workers are reluctant to accept the terms and remune-
ration offered in private sector, which are stricter in compared to ones offered by 
public sector. Traditionally, public sector jobs are simply a mean of distributing 
the country’s oil revenues. 

The primary data gathered through surveys points that many Kuwaiti nation-
als prefer to wait for un-demanding, clerical-type job positions in the public 
sector rather than joining the existing competitive and demanding jobs in the 
private sector [24]. Private sector generally offers lower starting salaries than 
public sector in GCC countries, but higher wages opportunities are offered to 
reward efficient performances. Surveys show that Kuwaiti employees perceive 
efficiency wages as risky and low starting salaries as permanent. In GCC coun-
tries, public sector jobs are preferable because they are more secured and less 
demanding than private-sector jobs. Regulations in public sector offer surpri-
singly wide-range of rights. Kuwait’s Annual Leave Report in 2011 revealed that 
only half of workers regularly were attending the work. Many employees used to 
absent under various excuses and even some without any excuse. 

Having a well-functioning private sector and a successful adaptation process 
in the labor market is a priority for GCC governments. Recent policies, which 
focus on the differences between the working environment in public and private 
sectors, target to change Kuwaitis’ apathetic attitude towards business environ-
ment. Kuwaiti government uses three laws to govern the Labor Market: Labour 
Law for Government Employees, Labour Law of Oil Sector for those in oil sector 
and Labour Law of Private Sector. Three laws together organize the transforma-
tion period in the nationalization and privatization process. In December 2009, 
Kuwaiti Parliament approved a new draft of Labour Law, in order to deal with 
the challenges in the adaptation process. 

The new labor law since 2010 is to ease the transition from high-wages high- 
benefits jobs in the public sector to low-starting wages low-benefits jobs in the 
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private sector, the government has stepped in to provide the same benefits given 
to public sector employees to those working in the private sector. For example, 
the new labor law gives the employees the right, not to be dismissed unfairly. A 
minimum wage is introduced, too. These regulations obviously create a burden 
on the Kuwaiti government’s budget, which is not easy to handle for a long time, 
due to the decreasing oil revenues. 

Besides increasing the workers’ rights in private sector, the changes aim to 
reduce the attractiveness of the public sector. In the transformation period, job 
positions in public sector are being pushed to perform at higher levels of effi-
ciency, requiring higher quality, skills, and productivity. The government’s de-
mand on higher skilled labor is expected to affect the choice of employees be-
tween public and private sector. The Kuwaiti government is fighting against the 
traditional inefficiency of the employees in public sector. For example, in Febru-
ary 2017, salaries of 900 employees in public sector have been suspended because 
of their absence without any notification [25]. 

The problems and solutions to these problems in Kuwaiti labor market are re-
levant to the privatization process. A strong private sector can offer rights to ap-
peal employees’ interest and give them incentives to build quality and the neces-
sary skills. An efficient way of constructing such a private sector and reducing 
the government sector size is the major challenge. The successful integration of 
young entrepreneurs to the market obviously solves problems of youth unem-
ployment and efficient privatization at the same time. In April 2013, visioning a 
proper business environment for entrepreneurs, the Kuwaiti government has 
founded the National Fund for Small and Medium Enterprise Development, 
which finance up to 80 percent of capital for feasible small and medium projects 
submitted by Kuwaiti nationals. 

Unfortunately, the existing business environment does not seem to be suitable 
for entrepreneurial activities. Surveys of 502 SME’s in Kuwait show that more 
than 35 percent of entrepreneurs mostly complain about the formalities in start-
ing and running the business such as licensing and permits. Report by World 
Bank, Doing Business 2017, orders Kuwait as 102nd among 190 countries in Easy 
of Doing Business ranking [17]. Central Statistical Bureau of Kuwait reveals the 
self-employed workers as only 0.5 percent of the total workers in 2015 (Labor 
Force Survey, 2015). On the other hand, the number of SME’s in Kuwait is high, 
especially on retail and non-financial services and employ 23 percent of total 
workers, but they contribute to GDP at only 3 percent. 

5.2. Ecological Modernization and Renewable Energy in GCC 
Countries 

Decreasing oil revenues and increasing unemployment in labor market make the 
governments in GCC search for non-oil sectors to focus on. The requirements 
for successful industrial policies enforce policy makers to focus on sectors for 
which the existent comparative advantages can be supported through the exist-

https://doi.org/10.4236/me.2018.91008


M. Isik 
 

 

DOI: 10.4236/me.2018.91008 140 Modern Economy 
 

ing economic and political structures. 
In this regard, renewable energy production, solar energy in specific, is a clear 

target to hit, considering the following three major points: First, comparative 
advantage created by climate conditions increases the success ratio of industrial 
policies on solar power sector. Second, such industrial policies also complement 
other policies, which target to supply a non-oil energy resource for the increas-
ing domestic energy demand and to combat climate warming which is in alter-
ing levels in the region. Third, renewable energy production has a strong poten-
tial to be expanded by entrepreneurial activities, which also cure the labor mar-
ket problems in the long-run. Although the costs of producing the same amount 
of energy change across the region, and the governments’ energy and tax policies 
play crucial role in these differences, researches on energy efficiency show that 
using hydrocarbons are still cheaper than using solar power or wind power1. 
Then, the need for innovative approaches in order to make renewable energy use 
more efficient brings higher profit opportunities to entrepreneurs. In addition, 
the governments’ policies are seen to be more successful when they support the 
entrepreneurial activities in order to create a proper innovation environment. 
The private sector has to be a part of the renewable energy production if the 
public policy followed by the government aims to achieve success both on in-
creasing the share of the new sector and effectively slowing down the climate 
change [26]. In addition, the cooperation structure in entrepreneurial activities 
has an important role in the successful development of renewable energy sector, 
which can quickly rise over associative entrepreneurship supported by the gov-
ernment [27]. In that sense, GCC governments’ back up for entrepreneurs in the 
industrial development process is a good start for the business expansion. 

The GCC economies revealed plans to increase the production and consump-
tion of clean energy, taking the unsustainability of the existing energy market, 
the solar resource potential and decreasing technology costs into account2. Auc-
tions such as the Dubai auction for a solar park in Dubai, took the prices down 
to world record low level, competing with oil and natural gas prices in the region 
[28]. Shareholders from other segments, such as manufacturers, are also en-
couraged to use solar power via tax reductions etc. The existence of established 
industries such as aluminum, glass and steel and developed infrastructure appeal 
the interests of producers. Partnerships between local companies and well-es- 
tablished foreign companies, such as partnership of Masdar with Abengoa and 
Sener, and acquisition of leading solar developer Fotowatio Renewable Ventures 
from Spain with Abdul Latif Jameel, are also good signals about development of 
a local renewable energy sector. 

The development of renewable energy sector in GCC supports the govern-

 

 

1Annual Energy Outlook yearly published by US Energy Information Administration offer a de-
tailed analysis of energy markets. A huge literature on energy efficiency is beyond the scope of 
this study. 
2Arab Future Energy Index (AFEX) 2015-Renewable Energy report published by The Regional Cen-
ter for Renewable Energy and Energy Efficiency (RCREEE) shows that the solar power generation is 
planned to constitute between 5 percent and 25 percent in GCC countries until 2020. 
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ments’ plan to decrease public employments and number of civil servants in the 
region. Estimates by IRENA shows that 140,000 job positions on the average can 
be created by renewable energy sector in 2030. The forecasts show that the suc-
cessful development of renewable energy sector can solve labor market problems 
and create jobs for younger generations. 

The renewable energy sector is estimated to bring cumulative savings on fuel 
for the region almost 2.5 billion barrel of oil [28]. Other than the fiscal benefits, 
the possible reductions in carbon footprints, which is significant with estimated 
value of 8 percent, and the overall reduction of water withdrawal in power sector 
with estimated value of 16 percent, almost 11 trillion liters of water per year, 
show that it worth to focus on renewables. The climate change is a major prob-
lem of GCC region affecting the food security and water supply. The ecological 
modernization is a priority in the agenda of governments. 

Each of the six oil and natural gas producing countries in the GCC are in the 
top 15 countries for carbon dioxide emissions per capita: Qatar is the first, Ku-
wait is the fourth, Bahrein is the fifth, UAE is the eighth, Saudi Arabia is the 
tenth and Oman is the fourteenth3. Due to their oil revenue dependency and 
highly oil-biased economies, GCC countries have been among the main actors 
preventing agreements on international climate change negotiations for years. 

The environmental measures are not compatible with the oil-dependent poli-
cies in the region. The geography and climate of GCC region is identified by 
high temperatures and arid lands. The countries face many challenges that are 
worsened by the global climate change, such as desertification, lack of biodiver-
sity, water scarcity, and rise of sea levels. The temperatures are expected to in-
crease 2 degrees in Celsius by 2050 and to cause drastic rise in sea level sweeping 
a significant amount of arable lands by the sea. GCC countries have the highest 
consumption of water per person in the world, and given the current population 
growth, which is between 1.1% (UAE) and 6.4% (Oman)4 the water scarcity and 
food security will be the major concerns of the countries. The countries of the 
GCC have taken a more pro-active approach towards ecological modernization 
through various projects, regulations, and industrial incentives. 

In terms of public opinion, efforts to combat climate change would be well 
received. Surveys conducted show that 98 percent of those surveyed in 19 Arab 
countries believed climate change was real and 89 percent believed it was hu-
man-made. Surveys also signaled a desire for greater efforts by their govern-
ments to combat climate change; only 35 percent believed governments were 
doing enough [29]. However, lack of a civil society in GCC countries make it 
almost impossible that general public opinion about the requirement of go-
vernmental precautions to fight against climate warming affects the govern-
ments’ agenda. 

The abundance of oil and the cultural attitudes in use of the oil revenue make 
it difficult to practice high tax policies for the governments in the region. As 

 

 

3Data obtained from http://data.worldbank.org on June, 2017. 
4https://www.statista.com/statistics/688561/gcc-urban-population-growth/. 
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contrary to Norway where a fund is used to control the oil revenue, a non-oil 
budget deficit is targeted and a sound tax system is used to finance government 
expenditures, the GCC countries cannot overcome the oil revenue curse, which 
create a biased growth on oil-related environmentally unfriendly sectors. The ef-
ficient use of such an oil fund is the major concern of GCC governments and is 
possible only if transparent and accountable transactions can be implemented by 
high degree of consensus [30]. In addition, the rentier structure of governments 
in GCC causes inefficient production in oil-related sectors. The governments 
subsidize national oil companies and oil-related industries, and unsurprisingly 
regime family/friends manage these firms. These industries tend to over or un-
der produce, creating inefficiency [31]. 

Low tax rates attract international energy-intensive industries such as alumi-
num, petrochemicals, and the steel to the region. The FDI inflows intensify 
mostly on oil-related industries5. In a vicious cycle, the presence of many large 
energy-dependent industries in GCC countries further reduces governments’ 
ability to tax energy consumption, as it would cost the energy-intensive indus-
tries’ competitive advantage in terms of low energy prices. 

On the international level, GCC countries, led by Saudi Arabia, have been a 
powerful force in blocking climate negotiations. The GCC countries are consi-
dered Non-annex I parties i.e. they have no obligations to reduce their green-
house gas emissions. At the same time, as oil revenue dependent countries, they 
have been hostile to any international agreement that encourages switching to a 
low-carbon economy, and would likely reduce global demand for oil. In the last 
decade, with an incentive to decrease oil revenue dependency and to slow down 
the climate change’s effects, the GCC countries have been trying to get use of 
any agreement on carbon-reducing policies by tying them with pledges by other 
countries related to economic diversification and foreign direct investments. In 
this regard, the GCC countries have begun to take more pro-active role. As 
Non-Annex I parties, the GCC countries are to be awarded with clean develop-
ment projects getting also a support in adapting their oil-based economies to a 
post-oil world. In 2009, International Renewable Energy Agency located the 
headquarter office at Abu Dhabi. The decision increased UAE’s recognition as 
an environmentally progressive state and gave the GCC region a higher profile 
in international discussions of energy policy. 

At the regional level, the GCC coordinates ecological modernization efforts 
through the Assistant Secretary General of Human and Environment Affairs, 
among other organizations. In the past, regional efforts were limited to raising 
awareness of climate issues among the public, but recently policies that are more 
substantial have been considered. At a meeting in Muscat in 2009, the GCC 
countries discussed on implementing a green tax that carries with significant 
economic and political costs. The GCC common power grid, completed in 2012, 

 

 

5“Assessing Investment Policies of GCC Countries: Translating economic diversification strategies 
into sound international investment policies” 2011 report conducted by the MENA-OECD Invest-
ment Programme. 
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which will reduce the need for new energy by 5000 megawatts, was another focus 
of discussions. In addition, in 2007, the GCC established a $750 million fund for 
the development and use of cleaner and more efficient oil-sectors related tech-
nologies as well as new technologies to combat climate change [23]. 

On the national level, each GCC country has an administrative unit dealing 
with climate change issues: The Public Commission for the Protection of Marine 
Resources, Environment and Wildlife in Bahrain, the Environment Public Au-
thority in Kuwait, the Ministry of Environment and Climate Change in Oman, 
the Supreme Council for the Environment and Natural Reserves in Qatar, the 
Presidency of Meteorology and Environment in Saudi Arabia, and the Federal 
Environment Agency as well as the Ministry of Environment and Water Re-
sources in the United Arab Emirates. However, these agencies usually have weak 
capacities and little influence in domestic policymaking process. No GCC coun-
try has a consistent policy framework for ecological modernization; rather their 
focus is at the leading projects. The most substantial of these projects is Masdar 
City in Abu Dhabi, the home of the International Renewable Energy Agency’s 
headquarters. Masdar City was planned as carbon-neutral, zero-waste city in 
2008. As of 2017, few thousands of people are living in the city. The Masdar In-
stitute of Science and Technology is the nucleus of the city and creating innova-
tion and supporting entrepreneurial activities in the city. The city is expected to 
have a population of 90,000, host 1500 companies in the field of sustainable 
energy technologies commuting with the Masdar Institute of Science and Tech-
nology. Another example is Qatar’s Energy City, which is planned to be a green 
city and a business hub for hydrocarbon industry. Nodes like Masdar City and 
Energy City are intended to lead a diffusion of new technologies across the re-
gion, supporting and expanding the innovative entrepreneurial activities. 

While the GCC countries as energy exporters are getting ready for beyond the 
oil age, they realize the importance of innovation process and the role of private 
investments in it. In supporting the entrepreneurs, they offer many opportuni-
ties although these are not well organized, yet. 

5.3. Biotechnology Sector 

An efficient biotechnology sector can offer solutions to water and food problems 
and transform the healthcare industry so that the increasing financial burden on 
the GCC governments may decrease. At the same time, it can serve for the other 
MENA countries’ needs by gaining competitive advantage in international mar-
kets. The Gulf by itself provides a regional advantage for GCC countries to 
create such a competitive advantage. However, biotechnology production is an 
intensive R & D process. It requires other factors than the physical capital, such 
as high engineering and scientific skills, which are missing in the region. 

The share of R & D spending in GDP of GCC countries have been always sig-
nificantly less than the world’s average. As of 2013, Israel has the highest share of 
R & D expenditures in GDP in the world, with 4.2 percent, where the world av-
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erage is 1.2 percent. UAE and Qatar are leading countries in GCC, spending 0.49 
percent and 0.47 percent of their GDP’s on R & D, respectively. Kuwait follows 
with 0.3 percent. Oman, Saudi Arabia and Bahrain are not visible in the picture 
with 0.17 percent, 0.07 percent and 0.04 percent6. In the last decade, the GCC 
countries offer most generous funding for research projects on health and bio-
technology sector as well as energy sector in an attempt to attract world-class 
researchers and to create several biomedical facilities throughout the region. The 
GCC countries have started to invest in biotechnology sector in mid-70 s. Jul-
phar, which is the largest pharmaceutical manufacturer in MENA today, has 
founded in 1980 at UAE by the local government’s attempts. The Dubai Health-
care Center in the UAE, the Harvard Medical School Dubai Center, and Educa-
tion City in Qatar are other examples. Indeed, highly qualified infrastructure and 
funding potential for researchers exist in the region. However, only modest gains 
have been achieved. The GCC countries have had limited success in the global 
biotechnology environment. 

The successful development process in biotechnology sectors of developing 
countries is related to many factors. Governments should manage the existing 
political will, which emerges from different reasons, through provision of physi-
cal and financial capital and supporting education system and educated individ-
uals to cut the brain drain. Individual leadership is the engine of biotechnologi-
cal products. The leaders in the sector are generally from universities and resi-
lient against the difficulties in the innovation process. The innovation process 
requires the knowledge flow and close linkages among shareholders in the sec-
tor. Clusters of private enterprises increase the efficiency of the companies 
through building the required linkages. The technology transfer from universi-
ties to companies is also an important part of the knowledge network. The 
knowledge created by the individuals, universities or companies should be pro-
tected by the law so that the profit incentive for the innovator can be guaranteed. 
Relying on the reversed engineered biotechnological products can create a per-
vasive growth in the sector, which is not sustainable in the long-run. In general, 
the rule of law is a major determinant in the biotechnology market [32]. 

The GCC region has been fallen behind the developed countries in following 
the requirements of developing a successful biotechnology industry that are dis-
cussed above. As of 2011, none of the 26 pharmaceutical companies operating in 
the region is doing R & D as a part of their operations in the GCC and the re-
quired technology is generally imported. The strong cooperation among the 
universities, private sector and government has never been developed. Although 
the education is the mostly financed and supported sector in the GCC region, 
the education quality and the skills mismatch are still problems. The efforts to 
appeal the interest of foreign human capital have been exerted within the last 
decades. However, high salaries have not been enough to make up for the li-
mited collaborative opportunities, especially the difficulties that foreign re-

 

 

6UNESCO Institute for Statistics, Fact Sheet November 2015, No: 36. 
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searchers have in finding the needed consultative and advisory services, in get-
ting citizenship or in planning their retirements in the region. Moreover, R & D 
is the first expense to cut when the economy stagnates, giving researchers little 
confidence in their ability to plan for long-term research projects [33]. 

In order to develop a solid research culture in biotechnology industry, sup-
porting networks and communication infrastructures are necessary to encourage 
collaboration among different researchers and the sharing of ideas between aca-
demia and industry. In GCC countries, rather than an integrated R & D culture, 
a fragmented research network has developed, which is unable to make efficient 
use of the substantial funding opportunities available. Due to the uncoordinated 
and diverse capital expenditures, the efforts in R & D activities have not accu-
mulated consistently across the value chain. 

In conclusion, the biotechnology sector is a well-suited industry to be stimu-
lated as a chosen sector for the economic growth in the general policy frame-
work of GCC governments. The policies that are supposed to be followed re-
garding the education, property rights, supporting the clusters are also compati-
ble with the overall growth targets. The share of R & D activities in GDP of GCC 
countries is increasing. The developing private sector and the improvements in 
the working environment are expected to solve the brain drain problem. How-
ever, the practice of policies is not significantly effective yet, and the legal envi-
ronment related to the property rights and foreign researchers, the quality of in-
stitutions and supporting networks are still insufficient. 

6. Conclusions 

For decades, the governments of the GCC countries have been trying to improve 
their economies in a controlled way. Realizing that the insistence on strict poli-
cies of the oil revenue dependent and government led economy may have caused 
unexpected problems, GCC countries are likely to accept less control as time 
goes on. However, expecting GCC economies to be transformed into full market 
economies is not only an unrealistic but misguided expectation at the same time. 
Instead, GCC governments will continue to struggle to balance their need for 
economic development with their need for societal control. For entrepreneurs 
interested in doing business in the region, the region include challenges as well 
as opportunities raised by governmental control. Understanding the influences 
for GCC policy makers is important in order to understand the limits of their 
efforts to encourage entrepreneurs and the specific industries that they will be 
most capable of being successful with new policies. 

This study is limited with the availability of the primary data that may reveal 
the conditions for the entrepreneurs in the region. A detailed international sur-
vey among nationals and foreign investors may enlighten many issues regarding 
the problems. Yet, the cases examined show that the large investments designed 
to develop technological industries will not be enough without serious efforts to 
address some of the fundamental issues. Some of the issues identified include 
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apathetic workforce, lack of local skilled workers, lack of a native entrepreneurial 
culture, limited native participation in private sector, lack of effective R & D 
networks, inability to attract and retain talented researchers, and policy-making 
constraints. Although large amounts of money are spent in GCC economies, 
only the entrepreneurial activities that challenge the limits of existing economic 
environment will probably be rewarding both the entrepreneurs and the econo-
my as a whole in the future. 

In the case of developing high-tech industries, such as biotechnology or clean 
energy, the problems of having a limited research culture, limited attractiveness 
for high-quality researchers, and limited collaboration among the community 
could be at least partially solved through private-sector activity. Although it is 
clearly very difficult to design a versatile and inclusive system, the GCC govern-
ments is sincere at least to subsidy institutions and companies that address these 
issues as a part of their operations. The challenges that rise from existing eco-
nomic and political system are decelerating the transformation process, but at 
the same time, promising opportunities to entrepreneurs who are capable of us-
ing the governmental protections provided. 
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